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NARRATOR
There was a young boy from Ukraine,
Whose foot felt incredible pain,
The doctors, they slumped,
Their best minds stumped,
Now that boy, he walks with a cane.

4.1

NARRATOR (CONT'D)
Previously on The Disappearance of 
the Lilac Tiger...

Replay

DESCHAMPS
Don't make this a waste of my time, 
Goss.

GOSS
It's good news, Madame. We found 
him. We found our thief. 

4.2

NARRATOR
The pale man who usually operates 
the security cameras glances 
nervously at Madame Deschamps.

4.3

DESCHAMPS
Show me.

GOSS
(clearing throat)

Well, as you know, there are no 
cameras on the section of beach 
where the tiger was located.

DESCHAMPS
There should be.

GOSS
Let's talk about that another time. 
The good news, is that my friend 
and I here have found our 
perpetrator. We even know, more or 
less, where he's going.

4.2 (cont.)
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NARRATOR
Deschamps leans to one side, way to 
one side, as the regular operator 
leans in to manipulate the 
display's controls. The pale man 
clicks and scrolls through night-
time footage of Nice's downtown 
streets - quiet at this hour, but 
for the scurrying of a single 
figure, its arms wrapped awkwardly 
around the Lilac Tiger, which looks 
an almost luminous white on the 
night-vision camera. 

4.3 (cont.)

DESCHAMPS
Thieving rat! But how do you know 
it's a man? All I see is a pair of 
legs.

GOSS
That's the bad news, Madame. The 
identity, I'm sure, will come with 
time, but for now-

DESCHAMPS
Where's he going?

GOSS
Rue Assalit. It's about ten minutes 
away. We even know which building. 

DESCHAMPS
Then what are we waiting for? 

GOSS
We only just starting talking-

DESCHAMPS
Lead the way!

GOSS
Right. I was just about to-

DESCHAMPS
And Goss...

GOSS
Yes, Madame?

DESCHAMPS
I will be pressing charges.
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GOSS
Okay.

Transition.

4.4

NARRATOR
Goss and Deschamps arrive at 
Michel's marzipan pink building. 
Goss leads the way but is quickly 
overtaken by Deschamps, who yanks 
at the front door before starting 
to mash buttons at random.

4.5

GOSS
Allow me.

DESCHAMPS
There's no time for pleasantries, 
Goss.

FABIENNE (INTERCOM)
Allo?

4.4 (cont.)

NARRATOR
I suppose I should have mentioned 
that Fabienne, the young woman for 
whom Michel stole the Lilac Tiger 
in the first place... lives on the 
eleventh floor. They are, in fact, 
vertical neighbors, one and a half 
times removed. But, you know, with 
all of the excitement of the 
festival and Michel really coming 
out of his shell for the first time 
in a long time, I... Look, I'm only 
human, okay? So jus-

4.5 (cont.)

GOSS
I'm sorry to disturb you, 
Mademoiselle. My name is Brigadier 
Algernon Goss. I'm with the 
municipal police, an-

FABIENNE (INTERCOM)
Police? Is- is there a problem?
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GOSS
It's nothing to worry about. I just 
need access to the building. I'm 
here to investigate a theft.

FABIENNE (INTERCOM)
A theft? What sort of theft? You 
mean like a break-in?

GOSS
Could you let me in, please?

DESCHAMPS
We're here about the Lilac Tiger! 
Have you seen it?

GOSS
Madame, please-

FABIENNE (INTERCOM)
The Lilac Tiger? Here?

GOSS
Mademoiselle, please. Just let us 
in.

FABIENNE (INTERCOM)
I love the Lilac Tiger! 

DESCHAMPS
Have you seen it inside? Let us in!

GOSS
Enough, both of you. 

DESCHAMPS
She knows!

FABIENNE (INTERCOM)
I'm coming down! Hold on-

GOSS
No, that won't be necessary. Just-

SFX: Buzz.

GOSS (CONT'D)
Shit. Madame Deschamps-

DESCHAMPS
What?
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GOSS
From now on, kindly keep your mouth 
shut and let me do my job.

DESCHAMPS
Excuse me? Keep my mouth shut-

GOSS
That's not-

DESCHAMPS
Keep my mouth shut?

GOSS
I apologise-

DESCHAMPS
You're a public servant, Brigadier 
Goss. Something you seem keen to 
forget-

GOSS
I haven't forgotten.

FABIENNE
Fabienne Borde, at your service.

GOSS
That's really not necessary.

FABIENNE
You really think the tiger is here? 
I heard it'd been stolen, but, I 
mean wow-

GOSS
Please, go home.

DESCHAMPS
We can use her. After all, what is 
your plan? To go door to door 
asking people if they stole it? We 
need more people. Seventeen million 
euros and this is what we get. My 
god, Goss. You call yourself a 
police-

GOSS
Alright, fine. Fine.

FABIENNE
I don't mind.



6.

DESCHAMPS
She doesn't mind. 

4.4 (cont.)

NARRATOR
And so begins the slow and woefully 
inadequate process of the three of 
them going door to door, searching 
for the Lilac Tiger. The policeman, 
the festival director, and 
Fabienne.

They split up: Madame Deschamps on 
the lower floors, Fabienne on the 
upper floors, and Goss on the 
middle floors. 

They knock on doors, and are met 
with surprise, annoyance, blank 
stares, or sometimes, are not met 
at all. 

Soon Fabienne and Goss will 
converge upon floor nine-and-a-
half, upon the polished brass of 
Madame Cloutier's doorknob, upon 
the shabby green of Michel's front 
door, upon an electrical cupboard, 
and the truth. Upon-

4.5 (cont.)

DESCHAMPS
(out of breath)

Goss? Goss!

GOSS
What is it?

DESCHAMPS
(still out of breath)

A man on the second floor, he- he 
saw the tiger on display at a 
Chinese restaurant called the 
Singing Wok.

GOSS
The Singing Wok? That's right 
around the corner.
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DESCHAMPS
(distant, leaving)

They sold it, Goss! They already 
went and sold it! Oh, god! Call for 
backup! Call SWAT!

GOSS
(resigned, to himself)

We don't have SWAT...

4.6

NARRATOR
(annoyed)

You know, I might hold certain bits 
of information back from time to 
time in order to build dramatic 
tension -it's a huge part of my 
role as a narrator- but I am 
getting really tired of being 
interrupted all the time. It's as 
if nobody around here has any 
respect for the art of a good sto-

4.7

SFX: Voicemail beep.

MONTAGUE ROCHE
Madame Deschamps... I'm beginning 
to think that either you are 
deliberately ignoring me, or that 
you have a new phone number. Either 
way, we have a problem. A sinister 
one. 

My associate, the man with the 
ebony cane, he informs me that he 
was in the city making a purchase 
of some handmade jewelry, when a 
most perculiar young man caught his 
eye. 

I need not tell you, Madame 
Deschamps, and yet for some reason 
I still am, that my associate has 
an impeccable sense for roguishness 
and other forms of foul play. 

He suspects that this young man - 
details of whom I am still trying 
to ascertain- may be involved in 
the disappearance of the Lilac 
Tiger. 

(MORE)
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MONTAGUE ROCHE (CONT'D)

My associate assures me that he 
will be taking matters into his own 
hands. And so my advice to you, 
Bernardette, is this...

Find that tiger, or I may be 
covering up for yet another murder. 
A murder so gruesome and blood-
filled and cloaked in mystery that- 
oh... hold on, maybe I shouldn't be 
talking about this on the 
recording... Is there a way to 
start again with this th-

SFX: Beep. Voicemail ends. 

4.8

NARRATOR
The Coloured Lights Performing Arts 
Festival opens in twenty four hours 
time. The Lilac Tiger is still 
missing, and at the request of 
festival director Bernadette 
Deschamps, the empty stand has been 
removed from the beach. It was 
attracting unwanted attention from 
passersby, and a few opportunistic 
seagulls. 

But that's all beside the point, 
because I suppose what you want to 
know, is what happened at the 
Singing Wok. There really isn't 
much to tell, and I do prefer to 
keep things moving. But if you 
insist. I'm just saying, that it 
was a total bust, a real waste of 
time. 

As you know, Deschamps, along with 
Goss and Fabienne, had been going 
door to door in Michel's apartment 
building looking for the Lilac 
Tiger. Security footage had led 
them there, and so they were 
convinced that the tiger was 
somewhere inside. 

(MORE)
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NARRATOR (CONT'D)
After being told by a man on the 
second floor that he had seen the 
Lilac Tiger being used as the 
centerpiece at a nearby Chinese 
restaurant called the Singing Wok, 
Deschamps had left Michel's 
apartment building with Goss, and 
moments later, burst into the 
Singing Wok like... did you ever 
see those Kill Bill movies? Where 
the characters arrive at places 
like KA-PAH! ZING! 

SFX: Pows and swishing swords.

NARRATOR (CONT'D)
That's how she arrived. Had she 
been in possession of a samurai 
sword, she might have started 
swinging it around and really done 
some serious damage. Anyway, like I 
said, it really wasn't up to much. 
Right away they saw that the man 
was mistaken. Yes, there was a 
centerpiece, and yes it was an 
animal, but the centerpiece at the 
Singing Wok is a dragon, not a 
tiger... and it's gold, not lilac.

Funny how the mind tricks itself 
that way.

Transition. Sinister music.

4.9

NARRATOR
Back now to more sinister matters. 
The man with the ebony cane. The 
predator, the collector of fine 
handmade jewelry. 

It's late and the streets are dark, 
cut across with sharp, menacing 
shadows. The man with the ebony 
cane slips a silken pouch from his 
pocket as he approaches the pink 
apartment building. 

Inside the pouch is a brooch the 
shape and colour of a low, July 
full moon.

(MORE)
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NARRATOR (CONT'D)
He inserts the pin on the back of 
the brooch into the old fashioned 
lock of the old fashioned door. 
Neatly, he traces the outline of 
the keyhole with the pin, scraping 
it against the edge before gently 
pushing it, with slender, gloved 
fingers, into the mechanism. A few 
tiny clicks... and the door is 
open.

The man with the ebony cane steps 
into the elevator, and- 

(sinister music stops)
Oh, it doesn't quite close all the 
way, he has to kind of jiggle it a 
little... yeah, that's it. 

(music resumes)
He steps into the elevator and 
takes it up to floor nine-and-a-
half. He squints behind his wire-
framed glasses, as a sickly green-
yellow light pours over him.

The doors open, and he appears to 
float down the darkened corridor, 
not using his cane, or indeed his 
feet, at all. 

He comes to a stop outside of 
Michel's apartment and applies the 
same brooch pin technique to this 
lock. The old green door shudders 
open with a slack, willing 
smoothness. The man with the ebony 
cane goes inside the apartment. 

He leaves the door wide open as he 
enters the living room. It's dark 
here, too - and neat. The man with 
the ebony cane pauses for a moment 
to admire the neatness. Perhaps he 
feels as though Michel is like him 
in some ways. Although that is 
impossible, since nobody is like 
him. 

The only light comes from 
underneath the bathroom door - a 
gradient wedge of yellow which 
catches the toes of the man with 
the ebony cane's wingtip shoes. 

(MORE)
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NARRATOR (CONT'D)
The man with the ebony cane came 
here for a reason: to find the 
Lilac Tiger, and to punish whoever 
is responsible for taking it. He 
wants what he believes is 
rightfully his. His intuition is 
sharp, but not quite sharp enough. 

He tightens the glove over his 
fingers by pulling down on the 
wrist fabric, before reaching to a 
high cupboard - not up, he doesn't 
need to reach up, but just, 
straight across. 

Nothing in here but packing 
materials...  and a miniature 
Christmas tree. The man with the 
ebony cane closes the cupboard, not 
with frustration or anger, but 
indifference. He moves to another 
cupboard near the kitchen and 
spends a long, long time staring 
into it, even though it is 
completely empty. 

The sound of the shower draws his 
attention now. Perhaps if he cannot 
find the tiger on his own, he will 
extract details of its whereabouts 
by other means. Without hesitation, 
the man with the ebony cane crosses 
the room and grabs the bathroom 
door handle. He twists and pushes. 
The door opens. The bathroom is 
empty. 

Where is Michel? I don't know. I 
mean, don't watch him twenty-four 
hours a day, jeez.

The man with the ebony cane takes 
an improbably long inhale, before 
backing up into the living room.

SFX: Dog growling.

NARRATOR (CONT'D)
Jacques Pistache sits in the 
hallway looking in. Half in shadow, 
he shuffles impatiently from side 
to side on his big, white paws.

(MORE)
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NARRATOR (CONT'D)
You are an intruder, the dog's 
growl seems to imply. Michel brings 
me food. Michel is good. You are 
not welcome. 

The man with the ebony cane moves 
slowly toward the dog, closer, 
until he is standing in the 
hallway, towering over him. The man 
with the ebony cane stares, and the 
dog stares back.

SFX: Dog barking. Door opening.

4.10

MADAME CLOUTIER
What are you doing out here? Is 
someone there? Hello? Come on. 
Inside. Awful beast. 

(Music interlude: Sabine McCalla - I Went to the Levee)

4.11

MICHEL
My name is Michel Dupont and I am 
a... beach cleaner. I comb the 
beaches looking for plastic 
bottles, and old shoes without 
laces, and broken pots with sharp 
edges that might cut your feet. I-

FABIENNE
Morning. Sorry to interrupt your 
monologue.

MICHEL
Oh. Good morning.

FABIENNE
Hey, I know you. The guy who 
doesn't read, right? 

MICHEL
What?

(in his head)
She's beautiful. She smells like 
coconut.
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FABIENNE
Sorry, that's a stupid thing to 
remember. Nice rug. You're throwing 
it out?

MICHEL
Oh, yeah, long story. Shame though, 
it really kind of tied the room 
together... Have we met?

FABIENNE
Yeah, we've met. I brought you 
orange juice the other day.

MICHEL
Orange juice? 

FABIENNE
Also a stupid thing to remember.

MICHEL
Nooo. I'm sorry, I-

FABIENNE
We talked about the Lilac Tiger.

MICHEL
Right.

FABIENNE
I said that it'd look great in my 
apartment..?

MICHEL
(unsure)

Yes.

FABIENNE
And then it went missing.

MICHEL
Did it? Oh, I wouldn't know 
anything about tha-

FABIENNE
And now it turns out that we're 
neighbours. Who'd have thought?

MICHEL
Pretty crazy. Uh, which floor do 
you live on?
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FABIENNE
Eleven. Strange that we've never 
met. I'm Fabienne, by the way.

MICHEL
Michel.

FABIENNE
Want to hear something cool, 
Michel?

MICHEL
Okay-

FABIENNE
The Lilac Tiger is somewhere in 
this building.

MICHEL
That sounds... is that a good 
thing? No. No, that's definitely 
not-

FABIENNE
Probably not, but it's exciting, 
no?

MICHEL
How do you know? That it's here, I 
mean.

FABIENNE
I helped the police to look for it.

MICHEL
The police? I don't understand.

FABIENNE
Oh, that's right, you've never 
heard of it before, so you have no 
idea how valuable it is... You 
know, I still think it's crazy that 
someone who lives here hasn't-

MICHEL
But you didn't find it.

FABIENNE
What? No, that's why it's still 
here. 

MICHEL
Right.
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FABIENNE
But now I'm thinking...

MICHEL
Mmm-hmm.

FABIENNE
That maybe you took it.

(beat)

MICHEL
Yeah, right. Only-

FABIENNE
Mmm-hmm?

MICHEL
Didn't we just sort of agree that I 
know nothing about it? I mean-

FABIENNE
I'm kidding. Of course you didn't 
take it. I'm just, joining 
imaginary dots.

MICHEL
Okay, well, that's a relief becaus-

FABIENNE
Sorry. I hope you didn't think I 
was accusing you for real-

MICHEL
Oh, no, of course not. I barely 
even know what you're talking 
about, so-

FABIENNE
Good, then.

MICHEL
Yeah.

FABIENNE
It was good seeing you again.

MICHEL
You too, um... yeah. You too.

FABIENNE
I have to get to work. Bye, Michel.
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MICHEL
Bye.

(beat)
See you around sometime. I hope.

END OF EPISODE


